
COUNCIL MEETING

JANUARY 17, 2017
The Council of the Town of Monon met for a regular meeting on Tuesday, January 17, 2017 at 

5:30 pm at the Monon Town Hall.  Members present were Kirk Quasebarth, Ken Hickman and Stacy Selagy.  Also present were Council President Rosemary Cooley, Council Vice President Dave Stimmel, Attorney Dow Dellinger, Superintendent Tony Rodgers and Marshal Roger Young.       

-Clerk Treasurer Tim Brown was absent.  Deputy Clerk Treasurer Debbie Reindt was in attendance to take meeting minutes. 

President Rosemary Cooley @ 5:28 pm led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance followed by a 

moment-of-silence.

MINUTES, PAYROLL, BILLS & CLAIMS:

Ken Hickman made the motion to accept the minutes of the special year-end meeting on December 29, 2016.  
Kirk Quasebarth seconded the motion for the minutes.  The motion carried.

Stacy Selagy made the motion to accept all of the bills – claims – payroll as presented.
Ken Hickman seconded the motion.
Motion carried.  
Claims totaled $167,153.62
VISITORS: … Jerry Veach, Monon resident.
President Cooley invited Mr. Veach to speak.  He questioned the authority of the Town to enter residents’ homes without a warrant.  Attorney Dow Dellinger explained that due to the sewer ban imposed by IDEM the Town must do these inspections.  He also stated that current Town ordinances give our Utility Department the authority to do them.  Mr. Veach cited two cases where the Supreme Court ruled against Towns in similar situations.  President Cooley stressed the importance of getting these inspections done and asked for the cooperation of all residents. V-P Stimmel reminded Mr. Veach that by having Monon utility services he agrees to abide by the Town ordinances regarding them. After a lengthy discussion, Mr. Veach questioned what penalties he would face for noncompliance and asked for a copy of Town ordinances that cover the sump pump inspections.  Attorney Dellinger will e-mail this information to Mr. Veach.  Member Quasebarth suggested that as a compromise Mr. Veach hire a certified/licensed plumber to do the inspection.  Superintendent Rodgers agreed to accept those findings.  Mr. Veach did not agree or disagree to doing this.
PARK ISSUES...  President Rosemary Cooley met with Edwin Buswell.  She stated that the Town needs a Park Board to be eligible for grants and said that Town Trustee Coleen Horner would like more land for walking trails.  Rosemary asked the Council for suggestions for prospective Park Board members.  She also asked whether advertising for members and giving the president a small salary would draw qualified people to the Park Board.  Deputy Clerk Treasurer Debbie Reindt reported that two resumes have been received for the Park Superintendent position.  Applicants have until February 17th to submit their resumes.
SUMP PUMP INSPECTIONS & SEWER BAN INFO...  Superintendent Tony Rodgers reported that approximately thirty-five percent of the sump pump inspections have been completed.   

PROPERTY (YARD) CLEAN-UP...  Marshal Roger Young has sent out twenty-seven letters to property owners and has an additional forty-four to be sent or served.  Resident Terry Saunders questioned what situation warrants a clean-up order.  Roger explained that the accumulation of items such as furniture, machinery, debris, etc. on a property to the point of becoming a nuisance warrants a letter. 
SIDEWALK REPAIRS... V-P Dave Stimmel shared the sidewalk “map” that INDOT sent to Clerk Treasurer Tim Brown.  Any work done on the sidewalks must be done exactly to the specifications on the map.  Dave will continue to pursue getting the work completed.
UNIFORMS CONTRACT… Attorney Dow Dellinger stated that he has not reviewed the Uniform Contract because he did not receive the e-mail containing the document from Clerk Treasurer Tim Brown.  Deputy Clerk Treasurer Debbie Reindt will inform Tim of this. 

WHITE COUNTY ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT… President Rosemary Cooley stated that Randy Mitchell and John Heimlich strongly encourage Monon to remain members.  Should the Council decide to remain members Larry Brown agreed to be Monon’s representative.  She received a list from Economic Development of accomplishments for which they take credit. The accuracy of the list was questioned and discussed by Council members.  Member Selagy questioned whether or not the Town has to pay to be a member.  Rosemary said that although payment is not mandatory it is encouraged.  Member Quasebarth suggested paying a much lesser amount than the previously paid $3600.00 if Monon remains in Economic Development and then re-evaluate the benefits of membership going forward.  V-P Stimmel expressed concerns about Economic Development’s lack of communication with Town Council.
President Cooley called for a motion to have Larry Brown represent Monon at the White County Economic Development meetings.

V-P Dave Stimmel so moved.

Member Ken Hickman seconded the motion.

The motion passed unanimously.  

President Cooley called for a motion to remain a member of White County Economic Development and pay $500.00

Member Selagy so moved.

Member Quasebarth seconded the motion.

The motion passed unanimously.

EAST 4TH STREET PROPERTY – NOT ANNEXED… Deputy Clerk Treasurer Debbie Reindt reported that Clerk Treasurer Tim Brown met with property owner Mrs. Hoover last week in his office.  Mrs. Hoover and her husband were aware that they were not annexed.  Tim will set up future meetings.

WELLHEAD PROTECTION… Superintendent Tony Rodgers got three quotes for assistance with the Town’s five-year plan as required by IDEM and Wellhead Protection five-year update agreement.  Wessler and RCAP quoted $8,000, while Alliance quoted $1,750.00. 
President Cooley called for a motion to accept the Alliance proposal.

Ken Hickman so moved.

Stacy Selagy seconded the motion.

The motion passed unanimously.

Tony and Marshall Young will be testing the water in a County tile near the water plant.

NEW POLICE VEHICLE – STREET SWEEPER – F450… President Rosemary Cooley opened discussion about the Gutwein’s quote for the new police vehicle which most likely would be purchased on a three-year payment plan.  Marshal Young stated that in addition to the vehicle cost there will be an equipment cost quoted as $5,247.91.  The discussion led to projected possible expenses for the Town on the street sweeper and F450 truck.  Rosemary asked for Superintendent Tony Rodgers’s input.  Tony stated that the cost to repair the street sweeper will be $11,000.  Brown Equipment has three similar vehicles for sale ranging in price from $40,000 to $110,000.  Payment plans are available.  He reminded the Council that the Town purchased the sweeper used more than seventeen years ago.  Member Hickman questioned whether it would be worth it to repair such an old piece of equipment.  Tony also stated that the F450 truck has valve problems that need to be repaired/replaced.  President Cooley asked the Council if they were ready to vote on the purchase of the new police vehicle.  Member Selagy stated she would be more comfortable waiting until the Clerk Treasurer is present to assure the Council that the Town can afford it.  Discussion was tabled until the next Council meeting.
FIRE SERVICES AND MEDICAL SERVICES CONTRACT VOTE AND SIGNING… 
Superintendent Tony Rodgers...   1. The generator serviceman has retired.  Tony got quotes from Paul’s Generator Service and H & C, and will compare the quotes with what has been paid in the past.  2. Lyle Tribbett did not find anything wrong with the lights in the conference room.  Tony replaced bulbs and thinks that the problem may be with how the ends of the bulbs are connecting with the fixture.

3. Sump pump inspections are going well. 4. Work has been being done at the Waste Water Treatment Plant.  Tony is waiting on fabrication of a fine basket screen. 5. Streetlight bulbs have been ordered.
6. End-of-the-year reports will be sent to Wessler.  7. Zac Summers has been approved to take the Class II Waste Water Test.  On-the-job training and educational experience have enabled him to take the test early. 8. Tony is searching for a softener valve which is hard to find.  When located, he will order two.

9. Tony is in the process of updating the Emergency Response Plan.  10. Tony has been doing lots of training with the Utility crew.  V-P Stimmel asked if the proper use of vehicles and equipment has been addressed and Tony assured him that it has. 
Marshal Roger Young...  1. Roger has been working on the Year-End report.  2. Roger discussed the cost of data storage for the body cameras ($700.00).  3. Monon Police Department will be hosting Taser training on January 28th at the school.  4. Roger has not yet heard back from the State regarding the crossing lights.  Member Hickman reported that the crossing light is going out.  Roger will investigate the cause.  5. As discussed previously, clean up letters have been sent to property owners.  6. Roger offered Attorney Dellinger help with rebuilding his greenhouse and thanked Dow for allowing the Town to use it each spring.  Roger also stated that Gary Hancock has a greenhouse with a new cover for sale for $700.00.  This might be a good investment and could be operational in the spring of next year.  Dow said his greenhouse will definitely be up and ready for the Town’s use this spring.
Member Selagy asked Roger what can be done about the Trosper house which looks like it should be condemned.  Roger mentioned that there is a similar house on Race.  Attorney Dellinger briefly discussed the process needed.

Jacob Garling is going to do an inspection of the upstairs apartments over the grocery store.

Clerk-Treasurer Tim Brown...  Tim was absent from this meeting.  Deputy Clerk Treasurer Debbie Reindt had nothing to report.

Attorney Dow Dellinger...  Dow will check with Tim about the uniform contract.

Ken Hickman… Nothing to report.

Kirk Quasebarth... Nothing to report.   
Stacy Selagy…  Joe Rogers said zoning changes will probably occur in March.

President Rosemary Cooley... Nothing additional to report.   


President Cooley called for a motion to adjourn.


Ken Hickman so moved.

Kirk Quasebarth seconded the motion.   The motion carried.


The meeting adjourned at 6:50 pm.
**Our next regular meeting will be on Tuesday, February 7, 2017 at 5:30 pm in Town Hall.
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